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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 6th OCTOBER 2014 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Bore, Mr Barnes, Mr Elliott, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton


County Councillor Susan van de Ven


District Councillor Deborah Roberts

IN ATTENDANCE
No members of the public were present

APOLOGIES
None

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting.

declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

minutes of the previous meeting

As no amendments were needed, Dr Oakley proposed that the Minutes of the previous Meeting, held on Monday, 1st September be signed as a true record.  All were agreed.

matters arising from the minutes

BT Kiosk

Dr Oakley reported that BT had disconnected the telephone kiosk from the electricity supply.  A short discussion ensued about how to take forward the removal of the kiosk to a different location.  It was agreed that Mr Salmons should be asked to look at what might be involved.  It was suggested that, once removed to a more central village location, the kiosk might be used as resource centre for information about the village including maps.

infrastructure report

Dr Oakley reported as follows:

1.
Roads
The speed limit reduction in Shepreth Road to Foxton Bottom would be discussed at a two-day Local Project Board meeting at Whittlesford on 29th and 30th October.  Councillor Sutton would attend and put the council’s case in person.  Dr Oakley said he had suggested that the council offer to pay 20% of the costs - no more than £500 - to aid its acceptance for funding in the 2015-16 period.  Agreed.
2.
Rail
The meeting of the level crossing closure project board had been delayed until 13th October so there was no update available for this meeting.
3.
Street Lighting
Maps of the proposed changes to the street lights (replacements and removals) had been sent to the Chairman by Balfour Beatty and these had been forwarded to all councillors for their views on the planned changes.  The Chairman would co-ordinate all responses with Balfour Beatty.  Mrs Roberts commented that the replacement lights were very bright.  Mrs Macintyre said the correct consultative procedure had not been followed.  Dr Oakley said that when he e-mailed the council’s response to Balfour Beatty, he would say that the council does not expect the company to begin work until the response had been fully considered.
4.
Bin Collections
Green bin collections would be moving to a monthly collection during the winter months of December, January and February, when far less garden waste was put out by residents.  Fortnightly collections would remain in place for the rest of the year.
Changes to Christmas collections would affect all residents, with some collections moving forward as well as back.  Collections would be made up until 27th December, break until 4th January, and return to normal on 5th January 2015.
Dr Oakley said that excess blue bin material was routinely collected when placed alongside the bin in a returnable container or cardboard box.  Excess black bin waste would be collected if placed alongside the bin on the first scheduled black bin collection after the New Year. More information could be found by visiting www.scambs.gov.uk/content/find-your-bin-collection-day.  The collection calendar was also in South Cambs Magazine.
reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES

Mr McCreery reported as follows:

1.
Skatepark Project

Mr Salmons had now laid the matting at the entrance to the Skatepark and seeded the area.

2.
Recreation Ground

Mr McCreery said that the recent spraying of the Recreation Ground had been effective and that next year the group would look at spraying early in the season.  Two sprayings had been budgeted for this year, but in the end, due to being let down by a supplier, only one chemical application had been made.

The Safety Inspection of the Play Area and the Skatepark was carried out on 15th September and no major issues had emerged.  Bendcrete would fit two end stops to the coping at either end of the skatepark, but otherwise the skatepark had received a clean bill of health.  The minor cracking would be attended to prior to the end of the retention period.

A number of minor items needed to be addressed in the Play Area.  The overall risk assessment for the Skatepark was “medium” and “low to medium” for the Play Area.

3.
Ramblers’ Association

The bench offered by the Ramblers’ Association had been installed on the path to Fowlmere.  Mr McCreery had sent the Ramblers’ Association some photographs and the clerk would shortly be asking the association for payment.  Mr McCreery said he would like to register the council’s thanks to the Ramblers’ Association and said he was sure it would be well used by dog-walkers in particular.

4.
Defibrillator

The grant application for the defibrillator had been submitted to the Football Association.

5.
Sports Club Meeting

Mr McCreery said that the bi-annual Sports Club meeting had been held on Wednesday, 1st October.

The maintenance of the compound had been discussed at length.  The brambles would be cut down in the next week or two and chemical applied to kill off the residue.  Once this work was complete, the compound would be reorganised and the cricket equipment put away.

The Dynamo Foxton football club was now using the main football pitch for games.  It was agreed to try out the re-marking of a smaller pitch for the rest of their games this year.

6.
Other

The Dovecote hedge and the hedge next to the old telephone box on Fowlmere Road had now been cut.  Mr Salmons had cut the hedge and tidied up Vicarage Corner.

Mr McCreery said that a decision on the proposed replanting of the corner of Baron’s Lane needed to be made.

A discussion of this matter followed and it was agreed that a letter be sent to nearby residents to arrange a site meeting and discuss maintenance once the area had been planted.  (Mr McCreery and the clerk would liaise on this.)
FINANCE
Mr Sutton gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£13,221.48

(This included interest payments of £1.43 for the period 

3/3/14-1/6/14 and £2.27 for the period /2/6/14-7/9/14)

Current Account
£12,163.12

(This included the 2nd ½ of the 2014/15 precept in the amount of 

£12,125 and, besides the payment of cheques approved1/9/14

payment of a further cheque to Npower of £12.38)

10-day Notice Account
£23,051.95

(This included interest applied 1/9/14 of £21.30 and interest applied 

1/10/14 of £20.63)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

Foxton Village Hall (hire of Meeting Room 4/8)
£15.50

CGM (Cambridge Ltd) (grass cutting August)
£360.00

Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal (Remembrance Day wreath plus donation)
£50.00

R McCreery (reimbursement for rubber matting)
£97.20

Foxton Cricket Club

  2nd instalment for grass cutting on RG
325.00

  weedkilling/spraying on RG
250.00
£575.00

David Bracey (safety inspection of Play Area and Skatepark)
£144.00

C Cairns (food for volunteers re Dovecote field)
£28.69

D Salmons (installation of bench donated by the 

Ramblers’ Association)
£90.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, September plus extra work)
£302.00

PKF Littlejohn LLP (external audit fee for year ending 31/3/14)
£480.00

J E Burns (salary October)
£309.04

J E Burns (reimbursement for 4-tread steps @ £36.99 and 

10 magazine files @ £9.90)
£46.89

Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £2,498.32, should be made.  Mr Sutton said that, in view of the very low interest rates accruing to the Deposit Account, it had not been worth making a transfer to this account before the present meeting, as the 2nd ½ of the 2014/15 precept had only been received a few days before.  He would make a suitable transfer taking into account the cheques that needed to be paid from the present balance in the Current Account

Mr Sutton said that the increased bill for this year’s external audit reflected the sums in the accounts relating to the skatepark project.

The clerk said that the completed Annual Return had been received from PKF Littlejohn and that she had displayed the notice of completion of the audit, together with copies of the required pages of the Annual Return on the parish council’s notice board.

The clerk would be invoicing the Rambler’s Association for the bench and for its installation.  It was agreed that the invoice for the bench should be net of VAT.

planning committee report

Dr Grindley reported the application to be considered at the present meting.

Mr Jonathan Sturgess
Application No. S/1767/14/FL for change of use of buildings 

(Autostore Europe Ltd)
from grain and seed storage to B8 vehicle storage with ancillary workshop including MOT bay at Orchard Farm, Fowlmere Road

Dr Grindley said that it was expected that only four to five people would be employed on the site if the proposal gained consent.  It was not clear how many large commercial vehicles might use the facility.

Mrs Roberts pointed out that the site was outside the village envelope and that such sites were generally granted permission for countryside related uses.  There was the possibility of light pollution affecting the adjoining property.

The council agreed to approve the application, but with the following comments:

“The council's concerns are that there should be restrictions on security lighting with particular reference to the adjoining property and that restrictions on the number of articulated vehicles passing through the village should be reimposed.”

As Dr Grindley had been absent from both Planning Committee meetings held in September, Mr Bore reported on these as follows:

Planning Committee meeting held on 5th September

Planning Application

Mr Edward Donelly
S/1836/14/FL for erection of two-storey rear extension/two storey front and side extension//single storey side extension/single storey front extension to garage; and roof alterations at 1 St Laurence Road

The committee responded on the council’s behalf as follows:

“The Parish Council cannot recommend approval of this application, due to its sheer size. The proposals seem to constitute over-development of the site, and would leave the dwelling greatly out of scale with the surrounding buildings. However, the design has included some attempt to lessen the mass and the extensions should not affect the neighbouring property too much, so the council does not feel that it can recommend refusal. 

If the development were to go ahead, then we would ask that the first floor window overlooking the next door property (3 St Laurence Road) should be obscured.”

The committee discussed the reported concerns of some residents living adjacent to the development at 14 Fowlmere Road, specifically the height and mass of the houses under construction.  However, the committee had no details of any variation to the plans as approved, so were unable to take any action.

The committee agreed to keep this under review.

Planning meeting held on 19th September

Mr Graham Ward
S/1463/14/VC for variation of condition 2 and 3 of application S/0589/14/VC for amended foul drainage, labour and materials at 14 Fowlmere Road.

The committee responded on the council’s behalf as follows:

“The Parish Council’s view is that this application should be refused, and that the foul drainage layout should be changed to be as per the original approved application. The original application, in which diagram P1 shows a connection directly to the mains sewer, was approved by neighbouring householders as well as by Foxton Parish Council and South Cambridgeshire District Council.

In recent years there have been problems with blockage and overflow in the system, and this was when there was only a single occupant of 14 Fowlmere Road.  Additional residents in the new dwellings will only exacerbate the problems. The flow from the connection from the new dwellings directly opposes the flow from 8 Fowlmere Road, and should there be problems with the drainage in the future, some of the pipes run under the garage of number 8 and would make access difficult.

Development Control Planning Policy NE/9 states “Planning permission will not be granted where there is inadequate water supply, sewerage or land drainage systems (including water sources, water and sewage treatment works) available to meet the demands of the development”.  It is the Parish Council’s view that the existing system is inadequate to deal with the demands of the two new dwellings at 14 Fowlmere Road in addition to the existing properties at 5 and 8 Fowlmere Road, and therefore the foul drainage should be connected directly to the mains sewer.

The Parish Council requests that, in the event that the planning officer view is in conflict with it’s recommendation, that this application be referred to the member committee for determination, rather than be decided by officers under delegated powers, and that arrangements be made for the Parish Council to receive the agenda papers and be able to attend and address the member meeting.”

A letter dated 16th September had been received concerning the development of land adjacent to 24 Fowlmere Road (application S/1917/13/FL) in respect of payment of public open space and community facilities contributions.  A Section 106 Agreement was entered into for this development, which required the developer to pay over the sum of £3,273.24 as a financial contribution in lieu of on-site provision of public open space and £540.95 towards the off-site provision of community facility space.  The letter stated that it was the intention of these monies to be remitted to the parish council upon the parish council entering into an appropriate form of indemnity, two copies of which were enclosed.

Dr Oakley and the clerk both signed each of the indemnity forms for the clerk to return to return one of which to the district council.  (The letter had requested to know of any planned schemes towards which these monies might be allocated, and the clerk was requested to reply that there were no specific projects in the short term, but that the council was committed to increasing junior football space in the longer term.)

county councillor’s report

Dr van de Ven reported as follows:

1.
Cemex 

Cemex had provided Dr van de Ven with leaflets concerning its proposed development of 220 houses, and she said that Barrington PC would welcome involvement from Foxton PC responding to the planning application  (Response already made.)

2.
Gullies
The county council has apparently been to clear “all gullies” in July/August, if no vehicles were parked over them.  Dr van de Ven had queried this as she had not had any advance notice and was not aware of any advance notice to motorists.  If there were gullies that were thought not to have been cleared, she asked that photographs and locations be provided, as the contractors would apparently be asked to return and get these cleared.   Dr van de Ven had asked for a definition of “gullies”.

3.
Station Cycle parking

GTR, the new train company (Govia Thameslink Railway) was looking to increase cycle parking at the three local stations, and Dr van de Ven had visited all three with GTR last week.  There was, however, no available land within the station lease area at Foxton to do this.  The peak-time stopping trains were overcrowded and the idea was encourage people to leave their bikes at the station.

4.
Station waiting room

Dr van de Ven said that there continued to be significant nuisance behaviour in the station waiting room resulting in graffiti and attempts to knock down the inner door.  GTR wanted to tidy up the room and was working with British Transport Police to tackle the problem.  Meanwhile, she said that she had invited Groundworks, the MAYD youth club provider, who have worked elsewhere with other Community Rail Partnerships, to meet with GTR at the next Community Rail Partnership meeting, to look at opportunities for mutual support.

5.
Shepreth level crossings

Network Rail had told the Rail User Group meeting last week that the two half-barrier level crossings in Shepreth would be converted to full barrier crossings in 2017/18, in line with the introduction of half-hourly off-peak eight-car trains.

6.
Foxton station garden

Dr van de Ven said that she and Mrs Macintyre would be doing the station garden tubs at 3pm on the 31st October – anyone and everyone would be welcome to join in.

7.
City Deal

A recent City Deal Members’ briefing note specifically listed the Harston-Shepreth off-road cycle path for upgrade, and this project should be eligible as a much-needed shovel-ready scheme within the first tranche period.   Foxton Level Crossing was also listed as a critical scheme, though funding for the closure would come from Network Rail.  Some associated works (for example station adaptations) could draw from other funding sources including City Deal but it was very early days to be clear about this.

Dr Grindley asked what steps were being taken with regard to maintenance of the cycle path.  Dr van de Ven said this matter had not been put on a regular footing yet.  Mr Sutton pointed out that, since the £1 charge had been instituted at the Trumpington Park and Ride site, use of the site had decreased and there were long queues at the ticket machines for parking tickets.
district councillor’s report

Mrs Roberts expressed the view that she had no confidence in the City Deal as the handling of big contracts required expertise that she felt was lacking.  She also suggested that the Scottish Referendum could lead to the reopening of the question of the development of more Unitary Authorities.

Turning to Foxton issues, Mrs Roberts said that the district council’s planning application for a housing development at Hill Farm was nearly ready.

Mrs Roberts warned that all villages in the area were in danger of extra development and said that district councillors had asked to be kept informed about such development by the SCDC officers.

Dr Grindley mentioned SCDC’s hedge at Hillfield, which was causing serious problems.  Mrs Roberts would express the urgency of dealing with the hedge to the relevant officers.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported that the latest police report showed four recorded crimes:

Barons Lane
Vehicle crime – lack of evidence and incident still under investigation

Cambridge Road
Incident of anti-social behaviour

Hardman Road
Two cases of anti-social behaviour

Vehicles, particularly BMW’s were being stolen to order

Mr Barnes concluded by reporting that the Priest’s Chair had recently been stolen from the church while it was unlocked.

appointment of a new clerk

Mrs Francis Laville, current clerk to Haslingfield PC, had been interviewed by both Dr Oakley and Mr Sutton.  She had passed parish clerk’s examinations and would be happy to take over when the present clerk, Mrs Joan Burns, left her post at the end of March 2015.  Dr Oakley proposed that Mrs Laville be appointed as from the beginning of March 2015 (to allow one month’s overlap with Mrs Burns) and all were agreed.

recreation ground trust report

Mrs McFadzean said that Trustees would hold a short meeting immediately following the end of the present council meeting.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received since the last meeting, which is given below:

1)
E-mail from Josh Hopson (Research Consultant with 4 Global) re the appointment of 4Global, a technical sports consultancy, by SCDC, to produce a playing pitch strategy for the area.  Mr Hopson was advised to contact Mr McCreery to arrange a site visit.

2)
E-mail from Sean Tobin (Australia) asking for help in getting a photograph of a relative’s grave e-mailed to him.  Request passed to Mr Fosbeary.

3)
Various e-mails from CAPALC.

4)
Letter from Tony Harper (CCC Connecting Cambridgeshire) re the provision of superfast broadband in Cambridgeshire: enclosing publicity material

5)
Letter dated 1st October from Npower requesting meter reading.  Passed to CG.

6)
Local Council Review for Autumn 2014.

7)
Publicity material from Wickstead (play equipment) Signs of the Times (commemorative plaques) and SLCC (books for the local council sector).

visitors’ questions

There were no visitors’ questions.

any other business

Mr Bore said that Foxton Gardens Association had offered to pay half the cost of cleaning the War Memorial if the council paid the other half.  Dr Oakley said that this would be looked into.  Mrs Macintyre said that the memorial was looking good since the addition of the planters.

Mr Bore asked about the length of the lease on the Dovecote field.  It was confirmed that the lease was for 25 years.  He also offered a large-scale print of the village for the council office, which was gratefully accepted.

Mrs McFadzean said that the youth club had reopened on 30th September having been outsourced to Groundworks Hertfordshire.  Mr Barnes and Mrs McFadzean attended the induction and briefing session for the volunteer youth workers and to meet the youth club leader.  The MAYD Committee had also met and agreed to engage paid support to work directly with Groundworks to raise the additional funding required to run the club long term. Melbourn Parish Council had agreed to fund this additional support.

Mr Roberts said that the enquiry into SCDC’s Local Plan was due to begin.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 3rd November 2014, at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.33pm.,

